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Kate Jarrett: 2017 Beluga Award Winner  

Kate Jarrett is the Marine Collections 

Curator for the Geological Survey of 

Canada, Atlantic (GSCA) at BIO. 

Throughout her career with GSCA, 

Kate has played a key role in the suc-

cess of marine geoscience programs on 
Sherin 

http://www.bio-oa.ca
https://www.facebook.com/groups/540774516043601/
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all three of Canadaôs coasts. Her expertise in the collec-

tion and processing of marine sediment samples and as-

sociated data has been an essential component of GSC 

research cruises since the 1980s, and she continues to be 

an important player in all marine field programs led out 

of GSCA. Kateôs main contribution has been her ongo-

ing role as an unsung hero and team leader working in 

the background to ensure things run smoothly. 

Managing the NRCan collections and supervising staff, 

students, and visitors are normal day-to-day activities for 

Kate, but what is staggering is how she manages to fit in 

so many tasks on top of her very demanding job. Kate 

has been a long-time supporter of the Government of 

Canada Workplace Charitable Campaign (GCWCC); she 

has coordinated GSCA employee contributions for many 

years and has singlehandedly coordinated the BIO 

GCWCC Book Sale for the last several years. Kate pro-

duces the NRCan staff newsletter, Below the Waterline, 

on a quarterly basis which she completes at home on 

personal time. Kate is presently Laboratory Representa-

tive on the GSCA Occupational Health and Safety 

(OHS) Committee and GSCA observer on the DFO Ellis 

and Fish Lab OHS Committee. Kate leads OHS inspec-

tions for many GSCA labs and offices and also coordi-

nates usage and documentation of thermoluminescent 

dosimeters for all GSCA staff working with radiation 

sources. Kate volunteers on the GSCA Outreach Com-

mittee and is usually the first to submit an exhibit for 

NRCan outreach activities.  

Kate almost singlehandedly kept the GSC core facility 

running well during times of restraint. Now she manages 

a team of people that have transformed this facility into a 

world class operation. Her efforts in doing this have rou-

tinely shown experience, diligence and great planning. 

Motivation could be her middle name. 

In every job Kate does at BIO, she exemplifies an un-

selfish effort, and by her positive outlook and high 

standard of performance, she encourages cooperation 

and fosters teams to work together at every turn. Her ef-

forts consistently over-deliver on demands. She is mod-

est, unassuming, hardworking, and cheerful. It is one 

thing to put out a huge effort in a short time period but 

Kate Jarrett has been outperforming for more than two 

decades.  

Because of these and many more efforts, we are proud to 

recognize Kate as this yearôs recipient of the Beluga 

Award. 

2017 Beluga Award Ceremony 

11:00-12:00 

24 May 2017  

Ford Auditorium, BIO 
(10:30 am for coffee and cookies prior to the ceremo-

ny) 

 

For more information, please contact Penny Doherty 

902-240-6409 pennydoherty@yahoo.com 

Previous Beluga Award Winners  

2016 Glen Morton 

2015 Barry MacDonald 

2014 Claudia Currie 

2013 Robert Murphy 

2012 Don Gordon 

2011 Brian Beanlands 

2010 Sherry Niven 

2009 Bruce Anderson 

2008 Borden Chapman 

2007 Murray Scotney 

2006 Joe Bray 

2005  Jacqueline Dale  

2004 Dave McKeown  

2003 Art Cosgrove  

2002 Peter Vass  

2001 Roger Belanger  

 

View more information on previous Beluga Award 

Winners at  

http://www.bedfordbasin.ca/beluga_winners.php 

BIO Expo 2017  

20-24 September 2017 

Volunteers Needed 
Get your ñfancyò tee shirts with a Canada 150 logo on 

it and the satisfaction of explaining the work of this 

institution to the general public.  

Contact Gabrielle 
Gabrielle.Tompkins-MacDonald@dfo-mpo.gc.ca 

http://www.bedfordbasin.ca/beluga_winners.php
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FROM THE PRESIDENT 

First, I want to congratulate Kate 

Jarrett as this yearôs recipient of 

the Beluga Award. Given annual-

ly, the Beluga recognizes 

ñexceptional contributionséthat 

exemplify unselfish effort that en-

courages cooperation and fosters the team-work ap-

proach of BIO.ò  The winner is selected by a committee 

of BIO employees, led by Penny Doherty, from nomina-

tions put forward by BIO staff.  It is a significant award 

ï in my opinion, the most significant of the institute ï 

because it recognizes both the work achievements of the 

individual and also their extra activities that contribute 

to the life of BIO.  An equally important criterion is the 

manner in which these things are done ï by fostering co-

operation and teamwork. As you can see in the article on 

Kateôs achievements, she certainly exemplifies these 

ideals. I urge everyone to come out on 24 May 2017 to 

celebrate Kateôs award. 

In addition to being the date for the Beluga Award cere-

mony, 24 May is also the date for the annual meeting of 

the BIO Oceans Association.  We start at 9 am in the 

Ford Auditorium with coffee and snacks followed by the 

formal business meeting from 9:30 to 10:30 am. We 

have a break for the social time before the Beluga cere-

mony with the formal presentation beginning at 11 am, 

again in the Ford Auditorium. Please make an effort to 

come out to the annual meeting and vote for your new 

executive.  

Work continues on our exhibit for BIO EXPO 2017 un-

der the direction of Dave McKeown and Charles Schaf-

er.  They are doing the final edits on the posters and get-

ting everything ready for the EXPO in September.  We 

will need people to work at our booth and we will have 

ñcheat sheetsò available so our volunteers can clearly 

explain the exhibits to the visitors.  We require a number 

of volunteers both for our exhibit and other roles at the 

EXPO given this is a five-day event September 20-24.  

Volunteers get ñfancyò tee shirts with a Canada 150 

logo on it and the satisfaction of explaining the work of 

this institution to the general public. If you are interested 

or have any questions, contact Gabrielle at Gabriel-

le.Tompkins-MacDonald@dfo-mpo.gc.ca or any mem-

ber of the executive. 

At our last Executive meeting, Anita Price of the Nova 

Scotia Museum Association spoke about the deteriorat-

ing condition of the CSS Acadia.  This ship is a National 

Historic Site but is sorely lacking the necessary repair 

and maintenance.  After much discussion about roles 

and possible solutions, the Executive tasked Andy Sher-

in to set up a working group to determine what part the 

OA can play in any campaign to save this ship.  Many 

partners will need to be involved for this project to suc-

ceed as the ship has been allowed to decline over the last 

number of years.  We are just at the first stages of what 

will no doubt be a long campaign to revitalize this im-

portant piece of our scientific heritage.  Andy has al-

ready started as you can see by his article in this issue of 

the VoicePipe.  I encourage people to reflect on what 

part they could play in the work that will be needed to 

bring attention and funds to restore this ship.  

With the annual meeting, I come to the end of my two- 

year term as President of the OA.  It has been an honour 

to serve the OA and a real pleasure to work with the Ex-

ecutive. The discussion at our meetings is always lively, 

and I am always surprised by the new ideas or ways of 

tackling a problem that come forward.  Over the last two 

years, we have worked to ensure the continued success 

and relevance of the OA into the future.  There is still 

much to do in renewing the group, luckily we will have 

an Executive that is willing to continue this work. This 

is a great organization with a committed membership 

that is full of ideas for projects that will grab peopleôs 

attention ï all we need are the members to come forward 

with their ideas.  While I leave as President, I will re-

main on the Executive as Past-President and hope to 

maintain an active role in the Oceans Association into 

the future.  Many thanks to all those people who have 

helped me over the past two years.  

Mike Murphy, President 

 

Carol Elizabeth Manchester, died 6 February 2017, 

Administrative Officer, Atlantic Geoscience Centre. 

Thomas Robert Foote, died 4 March 2017, physical 

oceanographic technologist, BIO 

BIO Oceans Association 

Annual General Meeting 

0930-1030 

24 May 2017 

Ford Auditorium, BIO 
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What value old data?  

A brief history of marine geological  

collection management at BIO 
by Andy Sherin 

Upon hearing that Kate Jarrett had been cho-

sen to receive the 2017 Beluga Award, I knew 

the picture I wanted to appear on the front 

page of this issue of the Voicepipe. I cornered 

Kate in her office, she was surprised at the 

committeeôs selection of her for the Beluga 

Award. I asked her if I could take some photo-

graphs of her in the sample repository for the 

newsletter. On the third floor of the Murray 

Building is a large warehouse space that holds 

marine geological samples that have been col-

lected by the scientists of GSC Atlantic since 

the opening of BIO. It also has a large refriger-

ated unit that holds the most recent samples 

especially piston cores used for research in 

paleoclimatology, sedimentology, recent 

(<10,000 years) geological history and other 

topics explored by scientists at GSC Atlantic. 

The storage facility also accommodates cruise 

logbooks and analog and digital geophysical 

media. 

Kate described how recent infrastructure in-

vestments had made is possible to return the 

sample repository to modern standards with 

new racking and an expanded refrigeration 

unit. 

What Kate supervises today is the end point of 

a journey in sample curation that started in ear-

nest in 1974 with the hiring of the first collec-

tion manager by the Atlantic Geoscience Cen-

tre. That first collection manager was your edi-

tor. At the time of my hiring there were deep 

sea piston cores stored on the floor of the utili-

ty chases in what is now the Van Steenburg 

building. The chases are now all gone and replaced with 

cubicle farms but in 1974 the cores were subject to dry-

ing, cross contamination and trampling of the feet of 

technicians and maintenance staff. The main sample re-

pository was a steel building in the ñbone yardò and this 

continued with very primitive laboratory facilities for 

splitting and subsampling until the building of the Mur-

ray Building. My employer thought it prudent that I 

should learn how the experts in sample curation did it, so 

I had the pleasure of visiting three of the best facilities in 

North America. The Ocean Drilling Program, which was 

collecting kilometres of soft sediment in its global drill-

ing program, had two repositories at that time, one on the 

east coast at Columbia Universityôs Lamont-Doherty 

Earth Observatory in Palisades, New York and at the 

Scripps Institution of Oceanography in La Jolla, Califor-

nia. Also at Lamont-Doherty was the collection of deep 

sea cores collected since 1953 by Lamontôs ships RV 

Vema and RV Conrad  from all over the world. The 

ships had a protocol to stop twice a day at the same times 

each day and collect a piston core. This program resulted 

in an unparalleled global collection of deep sea sedi-

ments unrivaled until the launch of the Deep Sea Drill-

Kate in the GSC Atlantic Sample Repositoryôs refrigerated unit standing in 

front of racks of D-tubes containing halves of sediment piston cores.  


